MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 31st August 2011



PRESENT:




Alan Price (Chairman)



Nigel Ackerman



Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee



Brandon Chapman



Tony Jones



Chris Phillips



Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)



Cllr. Ray Gooding


3 Members of the Public

23.
Apologies  Cllr.  Jeremy Rose and Cllr. Peter Wilcock 
24.
Minutes of the Meeting of 29th June  2011 These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record
25. 
Declaration of Interest  None noted

26. 
Public Participation  None
27.
Finance 
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 29th June 2011:-

Clerk’s Salary





 290.93

UDC – Hire of Fencing around Fountain


 
 904.87

Stationery





  
   77.68





                   1,273.48

Cheques to be paid

Clerk’s Salary





290.93

Hilbery’s






156.00

A & J Lighting





106.68



    





    553.61

EON Direct Debit  



                                                84.98                                                      

Total Payments
   



                                 1,912.07

Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

                    £8,256.76

Halifax savings account balance at 31.03.11
      =     
                    £4,447.03







                             £12,703.79

Less total payments





                      1,912.07







                  £10,791.72

Insurance Reimbursement




    
                     1,880.87
Total funds available





                  £12,672.59

The Clerk also reported the £100 cashback from HP relating to the purchase of the laptop is still to be received
28       Correspondence  The Clerk had received notification from UDC that the 4 year review of the Parliamentary polling districts and polling places is to be completed by 15th November and the views of the PC would be sought before then.  It was agreed that this matter would be put on the Agenda for a future meeting once more details have been received.
29.
Standing Orders A Resolution to adopt the following Standing Order was passed:
“The Responsible Financial Officer will maintain a separate Expense Account  record  for the purpose of reimbursement of expenses incurred in undertaking  Parish Council business .  All expenses shall be authorised by resolution of the Council and signed by two members.”
30.
Code of Conduct  3 members of the Parish Council had attended a presentation at UDC given by Michael Perry who oversees Council activities.  RA had circulated the slides from the presentation together with a summary.  RA reported that changes will be brought in by legislation this autumn which is due to take effect in spring next year.  The legal requirement for a Code of Conduct will disappear but the general advice is for the PC to voluntarily adopt one.  If this is done, it must be advertised.  The basic content would be the same as before, except for one change regarding the duty not to bring the PC into disrepute.  It was agreed that this subject would be reviewed before the spring next year.
31.  
Memorial Fountain  MA advised that a number of residents had asked if there would be some form of opening ceremony.  It had been suggested that Maureen Hawkins be invited to perform the official opening as her late husband, Roger, had carried out work on the structure and had also been Chairman of the Parish Council for some time.  It was agreed that MA would approach her to ask it she would be willing to do so but, if not, AP as Chairman of the PC, agreed he would step in.  The suggested date was agreed as Sunday, 2nd October 2011.  Once details have been finalised the Clerk should invite Tusk Carpentry and the local press.  CP proposed that a new plaque should be put up and this was met with a favourable response.
AP advised that he had contacted the Police to ask whether the case against the driver who hit the structure had been dealt with and was awaiting a response.  He said, as the victim of the crime, we should have the opportunity to be in court and, whilst it was unlikely we would receive anything, the opportunity to claim compensation.

32.
Waste Collection Details regarding UDC’s proposals for the collection of green waste had been circulated.  It was noted that an opportunity for residents to give their views directly to UDC had been given.

33.
Defibrillator  CP advised that the Village Hall Committee had decided not to proceed with an application to Stansted Community Trust for funding of a defibrillator.  He also advised that the demonstration given by Community Heartbeat had been well attended both by the Parish Councillors and local residents who had volunteered as operators and proposed that the PC proceeds with the project, if necessary funding it from Parish funds.  
RA said he had the impression that Community Heartbeat would help with finding funding.  Cllr. RG said he thought there may be an opportunity for funding through  Viridor Credits (an organisation connected to Elsenham Landfill Pit) and he would forward details to the Clerk.  In the meantime, CP said he would continue to investigate.
34.
Police Information/Neighbourhood Watch  Gavin Lord, NHW, had been invited to attend the meeting as concern had been raised that information about local crime incidents had been coming through local newspapers rather than directly from the Police or NWH.  Gavin advised that at one time the Police would let him know immediately something had happened in the local area but this was no longer the case.  Gavin said that he does try to speak to more vulnerable residents to raise crime awareness and has sent information to the families of those who he considers to be more at risk.  Whilst e-mail messages can be forwarded, it is probable that these will not reach those most vulnerable who probably do not have computers.  It was also noted that in the past Gavin had placed a notice in The Link asking for anyone wishing to be kept informed of incidents to give their contact details but this had been met with a negative response.  Gavin has also asked the Police to visit residents of Coney Acre and Thistley Crescent to keep them advised, but with the current cutbacks in resources this may not be possible. 
It was noted, however, that in recent weeks, more information has been sent directly to RA which he has circulated.   
35.
Grass Cutting  It was noted that the grass cutting had been started late this year and this was largely due to the fact that Brian Blackwell had decided he no longer wanted the contract and other quotations were requested.  Also, at the previous meeting it was agreed that the Clerk should ask Hilberys to work on an ad hoc basis.  This arrangement was clearly not working and it was agreed that the Clerk should speak with Hilberys again and instruct them to cut once a month, or as necessary, for the remainder of this season.   She should also send a note of apology for the lack of definitive instructions and ask that they quote for next year’s work, again on the basis of once a month (at their discretion) commencing in April.
36.
Grass Triangle Rickling Green   Cllr Ray Gooding said he had a meeting with  Highways Dept who do not think they are responsible for the land but are still looking into it.  It was agreed that the PC should go ahead with its own land search.  NA said he would look at the documents he has to see if he can establish ownership otherwise the Clerk should ask for an official land registry search.

MA mentioned that the triangle by the school and the pub is also in a very poor state of repair and responsibility for this should be determined.  Cllr. Ray Gooding said that this was also not the responsibility of Highways but believed it to be under the ownership of Rickling Hall.  During ensuing discussion it was noted that the area in question had previously been subject to a tri party agreement between the school, the pub, and the Lady of the Manor.  It was suggested that the school should instigate enquiries about responsibility for repair by writing to the Lady of the Manor.  Cllr. Ray Gooding said that funding from the Education Dept. is restricted but asked MA to inform him of the outcome of his discussions in order that he may liaise with the Education Dept.
37.
Highways Issues (PPV)  
It was noted that the Clerk had reported all the issues identified by AP and NA during their walk around the village and automated work references had been issued from the Highways website.  She had received a telephone call regarding the vegetation growing through the pavement at Green Road/Brick Kiln Lane and had been advised that this had been looked at, but not classed as urgent, and would be dealt with in due course.  
The question of the blocked pavement outside Quendon Cottage was discussed and it was agreed that as nothing seems to have been done about this the Clerk should raise the matter with Highways Dept. 

NA noted that a number of the footpaths/bridle ways through the woodlands were overgrown/partially blocked and it was agreed that a polite letter to landowners requesting that they clear these on a regular basis be sent out early next year before the growing season.
It was also noted that the owner of Yew Tree Cottage had carried out work to cut back the vegetation overhanding the pavement and obscuring the street light but the work had been curtailed due to adverse weather conditions.
38.
Parking in Rickling Green Road  As agreed at the last meeting the Clerk had contacted Essex Highways to request that consideration be given to putting double yellow lines a short way up Green Road from the junction with the B1383 as it is felt the parked cars along this section are a potential hazard for children crossing the road.  A response had been received to the effect that a team to deal with parking issues is currently being established and the matter will be dealt with once the team has been put in place.   
39.
Affordable Housing AP said he had made contact with EHR and had been advised that consultation is currently taking place.  It is likely that the type of funding we have in our proposal will viewed favourably but nothing further is expected to be heard from ERH until the outcome of the consultation is known in October.
40.
Village Plan  Following the presentation in the Village Hall on 18th June 2011, a meeting had taken place between the Village Plan Committee and the volunteers for the project.  The next meeting of the Group has been arranged for 26th September 2011 and will be attended by Michele from RCCE.
41.
Emergency Plan  TJ advised he has been on holiday but is still working on the document.

42.
Broadband  BC advised that he has decided to let this matter run at the moment as Buzcom was going live on 31st August 2011 and that seems to be the only way forward for the village in the short term.  CP advised that he had received a note from County Broadband following his attendance at the recent seminar.  It was agreed that this matter would be taken forward through the Village Plan and in the meantime BC said he would speak to someone who had taken up Buzcom
43.
CAA Consultation: UK Future Airspace Strategy  BC advised that he had met with Roger Harborough and Jackie Cheetham and the meeting will take place in the evening on 1st November 2011 in the Council Offices in Saffron Walden.  The Clerk has sent out initial invitations to all of the Uttlesford parishes and those adjoining Essex Parishes and to date approximately 20 positive responses have been received.  A final letter giving full details will be sent out at the end of September.  BC said there is a need to stress that the event should be informative rather than an opportunity to express grievances.   
44.  
Street Lighting  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to A&J Lighting to ascertain which of the street lights are in most need of replacing and it would then be decided how to proceed.  It was noted that outside funding/grants are unlikely to be available this financial year.

45.
Corn Dryer  It was noted that bales have been placed around the Corn Dryer and the Clerk had been advised by Strutt & Parker that a Noise Assessment is due to be carried out on 7th September.  It is not clear who is carrying out the assessment and it was suggested that someone from the PC should attend.  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact Strutt & Parker to request this.  In the meantime Cllr. Ray Gooding said that UDC should be able to assist as they are able to carry out noise level tests.
46.  
Queen’s Diamond Jubilee  MA advised that he had met with 2 volunteers a they had provisionally agreed a dated of Sunday 3rd June 2011 for the event.   He had made initial enquires on the cost of hiring a marquee and the cheapest, from Cambridge Marquees, was £2,449.50 plus VAT (to include furniture, dance floor, etc.).  Based on an attendance of 150 people this would work out at £16 per head purely for the hire of the venue (no food or entertainment).   This was considered quite expensive and it was agreed that alternatives should be looked at.  AP suggested asking Parklands if they would support an event and agreed to approach them.
47.
M11 Access  AP said that it concerned him that in the survey conducted for the VAS in was noted that 10,000 vehicles per day pass through Quendon.  He felt that this could be substantially reduced if there were an access to the M11 north of Newport.  He suggested a road joining the roundabout at Sparrows Hill would take away many of those vehicles, particularly HGVs, going to Saffron Walden.  BC asked if this could adversely affect Saffron Walden.  
As a first step AP asked for the agreement of the Councillors to contact the other Parish Councils in the area to see if they would like to join a lobby to propose an additional motorway exit and this was duly agreed.  
48.
Planning

i)  UTT/1355/11/FUL Quendon Hall – Below ground foul drainage pipeline
CP asked if the extra demand on the sewage system could be a problem for the area but RA said that from the plans it was unlikely that this would be a problem and, in any event, this would have been looked at by UDC officials rather than at Parish level. 

ii) UTT/1379/11/FUL 3 Red Brick - Cottages Single Storey Rear Extension

2 Decisions

i) UTT/0880/11/FUL Rose Cottage, Rickling Green – Erection of dwelling Conditional approval

ii) UTT/0859/11FUL Woodview House, Rickling Green – Alterations to approved window and doors and retrospective application for erection of double garage

Conditional approval 

iii) UTT/0931/11/FUL Clover Cottage Rickling Green – Retrospective application for erection of dwelling and alteration to existing vehicular and pedestrian access

Conditional approval 

iv) UTT/0915/11/FUL Greenacres Rickling Green – Renewal of application for new roof attic accommodation.  One and a half storey side extension, single storey rear extension and detached garage.

Conditional approval

v) UTT/1365/11/MA The Old Parish Hall, Rickling Green Road – Non material amendment to weatherboarding

Conditional approval

3 Trees

UTT/1615/11/TCA Hill Green, Cambridge Road – Reduce Magnolia by 30%


4 UDC – Breach of Planning

i) Woodview House – Garage not built in accordance with planning permission

Retrospective application granted


ii) Tudor Cottage – Possible Change of use on listed building

now resolved

49.
Items for Next Meeting to be held on 5th October  2011:  Nothing  new requested
The meeting closed at 9.15 p.m.
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